

Caring for the Sick in Hamburg: Amalie Sieveking and the 'Dormant Strength' of Christian Women

Andrew Kloes*

Washington DC

Following an outbreak of cholera in Hamburg in 1831, Amalie Sieveking founded the Weiblicher Verein für Armen- und Krankenpflege (Women's Association for the Care of the Poor and the Sick). This was the first Protestant religious voluntary society in Germany organized and led by a woman. Sieveking's conception of the Christian life of faith and the contemporary needs of the kingdom of God convinced her that Protestant women needed to assume a more active role in German society. The Women's Association visited the homes of those who were sick or in other difficult personal circumstances. They attempted to promote the comprehensive well-being of those whom they assisted by providing food, clothing and other necessities of life, paid employment, housing and opportunities to cultivate their spiritual life.

Throughout the spring and summer of 1831, government officials in the German city-state and North Sea port of Hamburg were closely monitoring the spread of cholera westwards across Europe. Between May and July, Hamburg authorities received news that cholera, the bacteriological disease endemic to the Bengal delta of the Indian subcontinent, had broken out in cities along the Baltic Sea, the Red Sea and the White Sea coasts. In response, they ordered into quarantine all arriving ships that had departed from those ports before they could unload their cargoes in Hamburg.¹ Likewise, after cholera had reached the inland population centres of Warsaw, Berlin and Vienna between June and September, Hamburg placed restrictions on the entrance into the city of goods and people travelling from these cities. In June, Hamburg's medical doctors began to meet weekly to discuss cholera and its treatment. At the end of July, before any cases of cholera had been reported in Hamburg, the city council

Studies in Church History 58 (2022), 217–240 © The Author(s), 2022. Published by Cambridge University Press on behalf of Ecclesiastical History Society doi: 10.1017/stc.2022.11

^{*} E-mail: andrew.kloes@gmail.com.

¹ Frank M. Snowden, Epidemics and Society: From the Black Death to the Present (New Haven, CT, 2019), 233.

ordered the creation of two cholera hospitals. Each could accommodate two hundred patients and both were made ready within ten weeks.²

As Hamburg braced itself for the arrival of cholera, on 10 September 1831, Amalie Sieveking, a thirty-seven-year-old upperclass woman, whose late father had been a merchant and senator of Hamburg, issued an appeal in one of the city's newspapers.³ With the anticipated appearance of cholera in mind, Sieveking addressed her 'beloved brothers and sisters in the Lord' and invited them to join her in volunteering to nurse the 'members of the poorer classes of our father city'. Sieveking continued:

We now live in a world that lies in a pitiful condition, a veritable show-place of sufferings and sorrows. We are living in so-called Christendom, but we are surrounded by those to whom 'Christianity' is just an empty word, those who have not experienced the sanctifying and quickening power of the gospel in their own hearts. Dare we boast that we have had such an experience of the gospel? If we have, regardless of whether we are men or women, must we then not all consider ourselves to be missionaries in a certain sense? Have we thus not become those who are commanded to proclaim the glorious goodness of Christ, who has called us to into his wonderful light, so that through our witness other souls may not drift away, but rather, be returned to him who is their faithful shepherd? Perhaps a few of the lost may be called to Christ through the witness of our words, but the greater witness of a life that is delighted in God and active in works of love is a sacred duty that is incumbent upon all Christians together.⁴

² Friedrich Wolter, Das Auftreten der Cholera in Hamburg in dem Zeitraume von 1831–1893 mit besonderer Berücksichtigung der Epidemie des Jahres 1892 (Munich, 1898), 217–22.

³ Carl Bertheau, 'Amalie Sieveking', in Albert Hauck, ed., *Realencyklopädie für protestantische Theologie und Kirche*, 22 vols (Leipzig, 1906), 18: 324–8, at 324.

⁴ 'Wir leben ja in einer Welt, die im Argen liegt, und die eben deshalb der Schauplatz mannigfachen Elends und Jammers sein muss; wir sehen uns mitten in der Christenheit von solchen umgeben, denen das Christentum noch ein leeres Wort ist, welche die heiligende und beseligende Kraft des Evangeliums noch immer nicht am eigenen Hertzen erfuhren. Dürfen wir nun solcher Erfahrung uns rühmen, müssen wir dann nicht auch alle auf gewisse Weise als Missionare und Missionarinnen uns ansehen, verordnet zur Verkündigung der herrlichen Tugenden des, der uns berufen hat zu seinem wunderbaren Lichte, ob nicht durch solches Zeugnis eine oder die andere Seele sich treiben lasse, auch sich hinzuwenden zu ihm, dem treuen Hirten und Bischof unserer Seelen? Wenige mögen berufen sein zu dem Zeugnisse durch das Word; das höhere Zeugnis

Despite her plea, no one joined Sieveking at the new cholera hospital that Hamburg city officials had set up in the Ericus Bastion, one of the city's old fortifications near the harbour district. However, the following May, in the middle of a second cholera outbreak in Hamburg, twelve women did support Sieveking in founding the Weiblicher Verein für Armen- und Krankenpflege (Women's Association for the Care of the Poor and the Sick). Over the next twenty-seven years, Hamburg endured fourteen further outbreaks of cholera, which altogether claimed the lives of nearly eight thousand city residents and infected tens of thousands of others. Every year, the members of the Women's Association re-elected Sieveking to serve as their president, until her death in April 1859.

Notwithstanding her significance to the histories of social work, Protestantism and women's empowerment in Germany, Amalie Sieveking remains an understudied figure. There is no modern scholarly biography of her in German and little has been written about her work in English. She has, however, been the subject of five studies published between 1985 and 2013 by Rainer Postel, Theodor Kuessner, Jutta Schmidt, Inge Grolle and Inge Mager. These have analysed different aspects of her life and work, including the influence of the historic pietist tradition and the early nineteenth-century Awakening (*Erweckung*) movement on the development of her theological views, her opposition to the theological rationalism of the Protestant religious Enlightenment, and her vision for her association's ministry. To complement these previous studies, after first

eines gottseligen, liebetätigen Wandels ist eine heilige Verpflichtung für alle Christen insgemein': Amalie Sieveking, 'Amalie Sievekings Aufruf an christlichen Seelen', in Martin Hennig, ed., *Quellenbuch zur Geschichte der Inneren Mission* (Hamburg, 1912), 165–9, at 165–6. All translations from the German are my own.

⁵ Emma Poel, Denkwürdigkeiten aus dem Leben von Amalie Sieveking in deren Auftrage von einer Freundin derselben verfaßt (Hamburg, 1860), 179.

⁶ Theodor Kuessner, Die Erweckungsbewegung in Hamburg im Spiegel der Briefe, Tagebücher und theologischen Schriften Amalie Sievekings (Hamburg, 1986); Rainer Postel, 'Amalie Sieveking', in Martin Greschat, ed., Gestalten der Kirchengeschichte, 12 vols (Stuttgart, 1985), 9/i: 233–42; Jutta Schmidt, Beruf: Schwester. Mutterhausdiakonie im 19. Jahrhundert (Frankfurt, 1998), 36–60; Inge Grolle, 'Amalie Sieveking (1794–1859)', in Adelheid M. von Hauff, ed., Frauen gestalten Diakonie, 2 vols (Stuttgart, 2006), 2: 120–31; Inge Mager, 'Weibliche Theologie im Horizont der Hamburger Erweckung. Amalie Sieveking (1794–1859) und Elise Averdieck (1808–1907)', in eadem, ed., Hamburgische Kirchengeschichte in Aufsätzen, 4 vols (Hamburg, 2013), 4: 339–76.

examining Hamburg's decades of public health struggles against cholera, which prompted the work of the Women's Association and formed its social context, this article concentrates on Sieveking's leadership of her association and the administrative procedures she developed to foster the health of those whom it served in various practical ways. It concludes by considering the legacy of her example in stimulating other women to become publicly active in Christian work.

This research is based on the annual reports of the Women's Association and examines how the public health crisis that cholera created in Hamburg during the middle decades of the nineteenth century catalysed a group of Protestant women in the city to take unprecedented public action in the pursuit of their religious and humanitarian goals. The scholarship on Protestant social reform initiatives in nineteenth-century Germany has long emphasized the transformative influence of the revolutionary movements of 1848 on church leaders' attentiveness to the struggles of the urban poor. However, it is demonstrated here that the recurring outbreaks of cholera in Hamburg in the 1830s prompted a small group of Protestant women to address the needs of vulnerable urban residents in their city. These women pioneered a new organizational form of women's public Christian service that spread widely within German-speaking Europe and to Protestant communities in other countries.

The ways in which Amalie Sieveking sought to respond to the immediate physical danger of cholera were inextricably related to her conception of the Christian life of faith, her concerns for the spiritual condition of Hamburg (especially the welfare of its most vulnerable residents), and her conviction that both the gospel and the contemporary needs of the kingdom of God made it necessary for Protestant women to take up a more active role in German society. While cholera gave the initial impetus to her work, Sieveking soon developed a holistic conception of health that was more than the mere absence of sickness. In addition to arranging nursing and medical care for those who were ill, the Women's Association attempted to promote the comprehensive well-being of those whom they assisted by supporting their access to a healthy diet, employment with regular wages, adequate housing and opportunities to cultivate their spiritual life.

Sieveking was not alone in undertaking this new type of religious voluntary work. During the early decades of the nineteenth century,

Protestants in large cities and small towns throughout German-speaking Europe founded numerous religiously motivated associations and societies to pursue various evangelistic and social reform goals. These included societies to support the distribution of Bibles and booklets on religious topics to lower-income people, as well as societies that had formed out of concern for the spiritual life and physical wellbeing of vulnerable people in German society, whose circumstances were believed to have estranged them from Christian faith. German Protestant voluntary societies were formed to care for (among others) orphans, men and women who had been recently released from prison, and women who were leaving prostitution. Indeed, according to Ernst Huth, a German pastor in Mecklenburg-Schwerin, in 1845 there were '1,457 Protestant associations for Christian purposes in Germany and German-speaking Switzerland', while the prominent Hamburg Christian social reformer Johann Hinrich Wichern believed that Huth had considerably undercounted and that there were more than six thousand such associations in German-speaking Europe. 8 That Protestants founded so many new voluntary associations to pursue their various religious goals, instead of attempting to accomplish them through already existing churches, marks a major development within German Protestantism. Hamburg was a locus of this activity: Protestants (most of whom were Lutherans) founded twenty-five new religious voluntary societies in the city between 1814 and 1844.9 To put this in context, in 1842 there

⁷ Andrew Kloes, *The German Awakening: Protestant Renewal after the Enlightenment,* 1815–1848 (Oxford, 2019), 187–222.

⁸ '[I]m Ganzen 1457 evangelische Vereine mit christlichen Zwecken in Deutschland und der deutschen Schweiz': Johann Hinrich Wichern, 'Neue Zeitschriften und Bücher, welche sich auf das Gebiet der inner Mission beziehen. Evangelischer Vereinskalender Deutschlands und der protestantischen Schweiz für das Jahr 1845', *Fliegende Blätter aus dem Rauhen Hause zu Horn bei Hamburg* 2 (1845), 123–5, at 124.

⁹ Johann Hinrich Wichern, 'Die in den letzten 25 Jahren gestifteten christlichen Vereine und Anstalten zur Hebung leiblicher und geistlicher Not unter Wittwen, Waisen, Armen, Gefangenen in Hamburg', *Fliegende Blätter aus dem Rauhen Hause zu Horn bei Hamburg* 1 (1844), 186–8, at 187. On the religious and social context of the Women's Association for the Care of the Poor and the Sick in Hamburg, see also Rudolf Kayser, 'Henri Merle d'Aubigné und die Anfänge der Erweckung in Hamburg', *Zeitschrift des Vereins für Hamburgische Geschichte* 30 (1929), 106–35; Kurt Detlev Möller, *Hamburger Männer um Wichern. Ein Bild der religiösen Bewegung vor hundert Jahren* (Hamburg, 1933); Georg Daur, *Von Predigern und Bürgern. Eine hamburgische Kirchengeschichte von der Reformation bis zur Gegenwart* (Hamburg, 1970), 169–240; Ulrich Heidenreich and Inge Grolle, *Wegbereiter der Diakonie: Johann Wilhelm Rautenberg, Amalie Sieveking*

were just forty-four clergy ministering to the 161,238 parishioners of the seventeen Lutheran parishes in Hamburg and its surrounding suburbs. Hamburg at this time was overwhelmingly Lutheran, with 94 per cent of its inhabitants belonging to a Lutheran parish. The remaining 6 per cent of the city's residents (10,416 people) belonged either to one of six other Christian churches (Church of England, English Reformed, French Reformed, German Reformed, Mennonite and Roman Catholic) or to the city's Jewish community. ¹⁰

In an attempt to conceptualize all of these new endeavours, the Göttingen University professor of theology Friedrich Lücke introduced a new term into the German Protestant lexicon in a November 1842 lecture to the Göttingen Missionary Society: 'the inward mission' or 'home mission' of the Protestant church (die innere Mission der Evangelischen Kirche). 11 By this expression Lücke emphasized that, parallel to the 'outward mission' or 'foreign mission' (äußere Mission) of the church 'to send the gospel outwards, and spread Christian truth and Christian life among non-Christians', there was an equally imperative need to do the same in German society. 12 Lücke called for a corresponding 'inward mission' to the many in Germany who, by virtue of being born in a historically Christian country, were considered church members, but for whom, according to him, personal Christian faith did not characterize their lives. More recently, historians Michael Häusler and Ulrike Gleixner have identified the considerable proliferation of Protestant voluntary societies at this time as part of the 'bourgeois transformation of church life' (die Verbürgerlichung des kirchlichen Lebens), by which economically

⁽Bremen, 2005); Inge Mager, 'Weibliche Theologie'; Hartmut Lehmann, 'Die Arbeit der dienenden Liebe, oder: Zweierlei Emanzipation. Beobachtungen und Fragen zu einer Geschichte der weiblichen Diakonie', in Rainer Hering and Manfred Jakubowski-Tiessen, eds, 'Erinnern, was vergessen ist': Beiträge zur Kirchen-, Frömmigkeits- und Gendergeschichte. Festschrift für Ruth Albrecht (Husum, 2020), 241–53.

Franz Heinrich Neddermeyer, Zur Statistik und Topographie der Freien und Hansestadt Hamburg und deren Gebietes (Hamburg, 1847), 358.
 Friedrich Lücke, Die zwiefache innere und äußere Mission der Evangelischen Kirche, ihrer

¹¹ Friedrich Lücke, Die zwiefache innere und äußere Mission der Evangelischen Kirche, ihrer gleiche Nothwendigkeit und nothwendige Verbindung; eine Rede in der Missions-Versammlung zu Göttingen den 13. Nov. 1842 (Hamburg, 1843).

^{12 &#}x27;Die Christliche Mission ist zuächst und ursprünglich die Sendung des Evangeliums nach Außen, die Verbreitung der Christlichen Wahrheit und des Christlichen Lebens unter den Nichtchristen': ibid. 7.

ascendant members of the middle class were beginning to transform the public religious landscape of German-speaking Europe.¹³

Amongst this plethora of new, extra-ecclesiastical German Protestant organizations, the Women's Association for the Care of the Poor and the Sick in Hamburg was nonetheless unique. Following the precedent of the German women's patriotic associations which had been formed during the Napoleonic wars under the aegis of Princess Marianne of Prussia in March 1813 to raise money, collect materials that were needed by the army, and nurse sick and wounded soldiers, Sieveking's association was the first religious voluntary society in Germany to be founded by a woman and to have an exclusively female membership.¹⁴ For the first time in post-Reformation Germany, upper- and middle-class urban women had organized themselves into a religious voluntary society that was independent of any church, for the purpose of carrying out a public Christian ministry. 15 While in Roman Catholic areas and territories of Germany women's religious orders had long looked after the physical and spiritual needs of the poor in their local

¹³ Michael Häusler, 'Vereinswesen / Kirchliche Vereine I', in Gerhard Müller, ed., Theologische Realenzyklopädie, 36 vols (Berlin, 2002), 34: 639–54; Ulrike Gleixner, Pietismus und Bürgertum. Eine historische Anthropologie der Frömmigkeit (Göttingen, 2005), 393.

¹⁴ Wilhelm Baur, Prinzess Wilhelm von Preussen, geborne Prinzess Marianne von Hessen-Homburg. Ein Lebensbild aus den Tagebüchern und Briefen der Prinzess (Hamburg, 1886), 154-6, 187-90. These were established in the context of the wholesale closure in 1802 and 1803 of religious communities in areas of Germany that came under Napoleonic rule. These included three ancient German women's religious houses (Damenstifte) that had adopted Protestantism during the sixteenth century, thereby losing the autonomous constitutional status (Reichsunmittelbarkeit) that they had held within the Holy Roman Empire for over eight hundred and fifty years: Hans Peter Hankel, Die reichsunmittelbaren evangelischen Damenstifte im Alten Reich und ihr Ende (Berlin, 1996), 186-95. In 1844, Sieveking's society voted to appoint four men to act alongside her as trustees of the property that the society had acquired, C. C. Crasemann, G. C. Gorissen, W. Hübbe and H. M. Waitz; also in that year, Hamburg senator G. C. Lorenz Meyer began to advise the association on its financial accounts: Heinrich Sieveking, Der weibliche (Sieveking'sche) Verein für Armen- und Krankenpflege in Hamburg (Hamburg, 1932), 44-5, 95; Amalie Sieveking, Zwölfter Bericht über die Leistungen des weiblichen Vereins für Armen- und Krankenpflege (Hamburg, 1844), 24. [Hereafter annual reports of the Women's Association are referred to as Bericht with the corresponding report number and year.]

¹⁵ Ingrid Lahrsen, Zwischen Erweckung und Rationalismus. Hudtwalcker und sein Kreis (Hamburg, 1959), 115–16; Postel, 'Amalie Sieveking'; Ute Gause, 'Frauen und Frömmigkeit im 19. Jahrhundert: Der Aufbruch in die Öffentlichkeit', Pietismus und Neuzeit 24 (1998), 309–27.

community, and had directly inspired Sieveking, her Protestant association did not require its members to make the degree of commitment that taking vows in a religious order entailed. It permitted married women with children and other family responsibilities to participate fully in the association's work. As such, its activities, which included visiting the homes of those in need, providing jobs to unemployed men and women, and operating residential housing for low-income families, proved historically significant within the history of German Protestantism.

Another important context of Sieveking's decision to establish a religious voluntary association to practise Christian charity was the question of whose Christian duty it was to care for the sick and other vulnerable members of Hamburg society. While in other Protestant states in Germany, kings or dukes acted as the supreme bishop (*summus episcopus*) of the church in their lands, in Hamburg it was the city-state's Council (referred to as the Senate after 1814) that held the highest ecclesiastical authority; as a condition of holding public office, members had to promise to uphold the Lutheran Formula of Concord.¹⁷ As part of Enlightenment-era

Schmidt, Beruf: Schwester, 47-54. In her 1842 annual report, Sieveking commented that because the Women's Association was a 'Protestant confraternity', and not a Catholic religious order, an oath of obedience 'naturally, cannot and may not be introduced' ('Ein Gelübde des Gehorsams, wie es in den barmherzigen Schwesterschaften der katholischen Kirche Statt findet, kann und darf in eine protestantische Genossenschaft näturlich nicht eingeführt werden'): Sieveking, Zehnter Bericht (1842), 30-1. While Sieveking again emphasized her Protestant identity in the report for 1852, the Women's Association's statutes never introduced specific confessional requirements for membership, which is unsurprising given how homogeneously Lutheran Hamburg was: Sieveking, Zwangzigster Bericht [1852], 60. Moreover, Sieveking was not sectarian, but rather ecumenically oriented, recommending to the readers of her annual reports the writings of the Catholic priest Johann Michael Feneberg, and those of the Lutheran pastor Ludwig Hofacker: Sieveking, Siebzehnter Bericht [1849], 28; Sieveking, Sechsundzwangzigster Bericht [1858], 60. Remarking upon the vibrant Catholic faith of one man to whom the Women's Association had provided assistance, Sieveking wrote: 'Wie es mich freut, auch unter unsern Armen manchen Beleg zu finden zu dem, das freilich schon längst meine innigste Ueberzeugung: daß der seligmachende Glaube nicht gebunden ist an diese oder jene äussere Confession, daß der Herr Christus vielmehr in allen Confessionen seine unsichtbare Kirche hat' ('How it pleases me to find, even among our poor, some proof of what, admittedly, has for long been my most heartfelt conviction: that saving faith is not tied to this or that external confession, but, to the contrary, that the Lord Christ has, in all confessions, his invisible church'): Sieveking, Einundzwangzigster Bericht [1853], 58.

¹⁷ Hans Georg Bergemann, Staat und Kirche in Hamburg während des 19. Jahrhunderts (Hamburg, 1958), 14–15.

ecclesiastical reforms (discussed below) that were adopted in 1788 with strong support from the city's Lutheran clergy, the Council decided to transfer responsibility for providing for the poor (and also the associated funds) away from the five main parish churches of Hamburg and invest them instead in a newly created General Foundation for Poor Relief (*allgemeine Armenanstalt*).¹⁸

Eighteenth-century Hamburgers did not regard this development as an act of aggressive secularization, but as one of social progress animated by Christian social concern for the poor. In December 1791, Joachim Christoph Bracke, pastor of the Hauptkirche Sankt Nikolai, one of the principal parish churches in Hamburg, emphasized this in comments he addressed to officers of the General Foundation during a sermon:

Your foundation for the poor is the greatest, most comprehensive, and in the opinion of experts, the most consummate work in our German fatherland up until now. Over four thousand poor families find through your arrangement and supervision housing, work, sustenance, care, and the children of these poor receive education and help for their further advancement. May this monument of Christian patriotism, which you have established and built, remain the ornament of our city!¹⁹

The historian Hans Otte has argued that the establishment of the General Foundation reflected a belief among Hamburg's patricians that the city's clergy lacked the expertise to administer on their own poor relief for a city of 130,000 inhabitants. After the enactment of these reforms in Hamburg, according to Otte, 'the church no longer had a function of its own in caring for the poor'. These reforms shifted to civil authorities responsibilities for poor relief that had long

¹⁸ Hans Otte, 'Kirchliche Armenpflege in norddeutschen Städte zwischen Aufklärung und Erweckung: Hamburg, Braunschweig, Osnabrück', *Pietismus und Neuzeit* 25 (1999), 125–57, at 131–4.

¹⁹ 'Ihr Armen-Institut ist das größte, weitläuftigste und, nach dem Urtheil der Kenner, bis jetzt das vollkommenste Werk in umserm deutschen Vaterlande. Ueber vier tausend arme Familien finden unter Ihrer Anordnung und Außicht Wohnung, Arbeit, Unterhalt, Pflege, und die Kinder dieser Dürftigen Erziehung und Hülfe zu ihrem weitern Fortkommen. Dies Denkmahl des christlichen Patriotismus, das Sie gegründet und errichtet haben, bleibe die Zierde unserer Stadt!': Joachim Christoph Bracke, Ermahnungs-Rede bei Eröffnung der Sonntagsschulen für die Armenkinder (Hamburg, 1792). 15

²⁰ Otte, 'Kirchliche Armenpflege', 134.

been the purview of Hamburg's church officials. By founding her voluntary society, Sieveking asserted that, in addition to the church and the state, individual Christians, too, including women, were also responsible to God for caring for the most vulnerable members of society. Sieveking came to this conclusion through her reading of Isaiah 58: 6–12 and Matthew 25:31–46: these admonitions to feed the hungry, clothe the naked, shelter the poor and care for the sick, she argued, gave a biblical mandate to her association's activities.²¹

THE FIRST CHOLERA OUTBREAK IN HAMBURG

After all the city's preparatory efforts, the first case of cholera in Hamburg was detected in early October 1831, only a few days after the new hospitals were furnished and made ready to receive patients. On 6 October, the medical examiner of Hamburg reported the first cholera fatality to the police, a sixty-seven-year-old man who, decades earlier, had been a sailor.²² Prior to his death, the man had been living underground, twenty-four steps below street-level, in badly overcrowded conditions near the waterfront. He was one of forty-one men, women and children living together in living quarters that had been converted from a former dance hall, public house and bowling alley. The second person to die from cholera in the city was a twenty-eight-year-old woman, who had lived at the same location as the first victim for the past fifteen years. According to the medical examiner, both had lived lives of considerable hardship. The man had been a beggar for thirty-one years, the woman had worked as a prostitute since the age of eighteen, and both suffered from alcohol addiction.²³

While the deprivations of the first two victims' housing conditions were severe, they were not atypical in Hamburg at that time, when the city was home to a reported 145,363 residents.²⁴ In November 1831, Johann Carl Georg Fricke, a physician, member of the city's

²¹ Amalie Sieveking, 'Anrede an die Mitglieder des weiblichen Vereins für Armen- und Krankenpflege, den 23. Mai 1832', in *Zehnter Bericht* (1842), 56–68, at 56–8; Sieveking, *Zwangzigster Bericht* (1852), 23–68; Sieveking, *Zweiundzwangzigster Bericht* (1854), 39–58.

Johann Carl Georg Fricke, Geschichtliche Darstellung des Ausbruchs der asiatischen Cholera in Hamburg (Hamburg, 1831), 23–7.
 Ibid. 27–8.

²⁴ Wolter, Das Auftreten der Cholera, 222.

board of health and founder of a medical school in Hamburg, authored a report on the cholera outbreak in which he discussed the city's housing stock.²⁵ According to Fricke,

Hamburg has a large number of small, gloomy, damp alleyways, passages and courtyards in which numerous people dwell. Very many of them are only able to see the sun when they leave their homes. Very many of them, in fact, a numerous class of poor but hardworking, citizens, who are employed in the trades, live along larger alleys, but in low, gloomy and damp cellars ...²⁶

Fricke explained that the nearby Elbe river flooded these cellar apartments several times each year for six to eight hours at a time. Residents were forced to shovel out the sediment deposited by the flood waters before they could reoccupy their homes. Fricke estimated that between 30,000 and 40,000 working class inhabitants of Hamburg, plus an additional 6,000 to 7,000 people in poverty, lived in such inadequate housing. Three or four generations residing together in one apartment was not uncommon. The dearth of quality housing in Hamburg and the accompanying social problems persisted for decades as the city-state's population increased at a higher annual rate than any of the other thirty-four states that belonged to the German Confederation, rising by 53 per cent between 1831 and 1858, when it reached 222,379.²⁷

During the 1831 cholera epidemic in Hamburg, those who lived close to the harbour, the river and the canals, and those who worked as manual labourers, tradesmen and seamen, were especially, but not exclusively, affected by the disease. While an estimated 10,000 people experienced some symptoms of cholera infection, Hamburg officials noted 937 particularly severe cases, of which approximately two-

²⁵ 'Johann Karl Georg Fricke', in Hans Schröder, ed., *Lexikon der hamburgischen Schriftsteller bis zur Gegenwart*, 8 vols (Hamburg, 1854), 2: 380–4.

²⁶ 'Hamburg hat eine große Anzahl kleiner, dumpfer, feuchter, Gäschen (Twieten), Gänge und Höfe, in denen eine Ueberzahl Menschen wohnen. Sehr viele von ihnen können nur dann die Sonne sehen, wenn sie ihre Wohngegend verlassen, sehr viele von ihnen, und zwar eine zahlreiche Classe geringer, aber fleißiger, gewerbtreibender Bürger, wohnen zwar in grösseren Gassen, aber in niedrigen, feuchten und dumpfen Kellern': Fricke, *Geschichtliche Darstellung*, 18.

²⁷ Georg von Viebahn, Statistik des zollvereinten und nördlichen Deutschlands, 2: Bevölkerung, Bergbau, Bodenkultur (Berlin, 1862), 40.

²⁸ Wolter, *Das Auftreten der Cholera*, 233–9; Karl Gottfried Zimmermann, *Die Cholera-Epidemie in Hamburg während des Herbstes 1831* (Hamburg, 1831), 40–1, 44–5, 51–2.

thirds were men and boys. Of these more severely ill cholera patients, 439 recovered and 498 died.²⁹ Following two months of declining numbers of new cases in December 1831 and January 1832, on 1 February 1832, 119 days after the first reported case in the city, government officials pronounced Hamburg free of cholera. The city's Lutheran, Reformed, Catholic, Mennonite and Anglican churches were asked to give thanks to God for preserving the city through the plague during their services on Sunday, 12 February 1832.³⁰

However, the officials' assessment that the city was free of the disease proved to be premature. Cholera reappeared just two months later. Between 1 April and 22 December 1832, Hamburg endured a much worse outbreak than it had suffered in 1831. Over these thirty-eight weeks, there were 3,349 severe cases of cholera (2.3 per cent of Hamburg's population) resulting in 1,652 deaths (1.1 per cent of Hamburg's population).³¹ Further outbreaks occurred in fourteen out of the next twenty-seven years, from 1833 to 1859, which cumulatively claimed the lives of 5,833 further residents of Hamburg.³²

Hamburg's decades of public health struggles against cholera, its urban misery resulting from overcrowding and inadequate housing, to say nothing of the consequences of the great fire of May 1842, which, according to contemporary reports, killed 51 and left 19,995 men, women and children (approximately 11 per cent of the city's population) homeless, formed the social setting in which Amalie Sieveking founded and led her association.³³

THE ACTIVITIES OF THE WOMEN'S ASSOCIATION FOR THE CARE OF THE POOR AND THE SICK

From 13 October to 6 December 1831, Amalie Sieveking lived at the cholera hospital and nursed its male and female patients. During the preceding eighteen years, she had worked in girls' education, having decided not to marry. Her interest in girls' welfare had been shaped in

²⁹ Wolter, Das Auftreten der Cholera, 38, 234.

³⁰ Richard Baker, A Sermon on the Cessation of the Cholera in Hamburg (Hamburg, 1832),

³¹ Wolter, Das Auftreten der Cholera, 244.

³² Ibid. 254–6, 273–8, 282–95.

³³ Heinrich Schleiden, Versuch einer Geschichte des großen Brandes in Hamburg vom 5. bis 8. Mai 1842 (Hamburg, 1843), 219–24.

Table 1. Cholera Deaths in Hamburg, 1831-59

Year	Cholera deaths
1831	498
1832	1,652
1833	46
1834	155
1835	8
1837	142
1848	1,772
1849	593
1850	440
1853	301
1854	311
1855	204
1856	78
1857	491
1858	7
1859	1,285

Source: Wolter, Das Auftreten der Cholera, 254-6, 273-8, 282-95.

part by her experience of losing her own mother at age five and her father at age fifteen. The trade embargo against Britain that Napoleon had introduced in November 1806 ruined her father's business and, as a result, following his death, she and her two brothers were all separated from each other.³⁴ After a period spent privately tutoring girls who came from a similar social milieu, in 1815 she co-founded a charity school that provided free education to girls from working class backgrounds.³⁵ In 1823 Sieveking published, anonymously, a collection of reflections on texts from the Old and New Testaments.³⁶ After receiving encouragement to write more on the Bible from Claus Harms, a prominent Lutheran pastor in nearby Kiel, and Johannes Geibel, an influential Reformed pastor in neighbouring Lübeck, she published a second volume of essays in 1827, again anonymously.³⁷

³⁴ Grolle, 'Amalie Sieveking', 121.

³⁵ Ibid. 122.

³⁶ [Amalie Sieveking], Betrachtungen über einzelne Abschnitte der heiligen Schrift (Hamburg, 1823).

³⁷ [Amalie Sieveking] *Beschäftigungen mit der heiligen Schrift* (Hamburg, 1827); Kuessner, *Die Erweckungsbewegung in Hamburg*, 97. Sieveking later published a third

While the doctors in the hospital and the members of Hamburg's General-Gesundheits-Commission (General Health Commission) had initially been dismissive of Sieveking's abilities and sceptical of her commitment, during her eight weeks of voluntary work in autumn 1831 she was able to gain their respect, to the extent that upon her departure five of them presented her with their written thanks for her service.³⁸ As she wrote in a letter dated 16 March 1832 to her former governess, Wilhelmine Hösch, it was during her time in the hospital that she refined her plans for founding 'a women's association for the care of the poor and the sick'. Its purpose would be 'frequently and regularly to visit the poor sick in their own homes, to provide closer oversight of them than it is possible for the officials of the poor relief service to do, to show concern for their order and cleanliness, and for whatever else, by which they may be helped spiritually and physically'.³⁹ Sieveking further confided to Hösch that she had shared a draft of her plans for her envisaged association with two of the doctors from the hospital, Friedrich Siemssen and Joachim Friedrich Siemers, who had encouraged her and promised her their future support.⁴⁰

On 23 May 1832, twelve other women, six married and six unmarried, met with Sieveking in the home of Anna Brunnemann, with whom she had lived after the death of her parents.⁴¹ This

book, *Unterhaltungen über einzelne Abschnitte der heiligen Schrift* (Leipzig, 1855). Her references to August Hermann Francke and to the hymns of Paul Gerhardt, Gerhard Tersteegen, Christian Gellert and Philipp Spitta indicate how her own spirituality had been shaped by the Lutheran and pietist traditions.

³⁸ Poel, Denkwürdigkeiten aus dem Leben, 206.

³⁹ 'Daß mir dieses nun ziemlich allgemein eingeräumt wird, und man mir von dieser Seite mit Vertrauen entgegenkommt, ist mir jetzt insbesondere wichtig für die Ausführung eines neuen Planes, der mich seit meinem Aufenthalte im Hospital ernstlich beschäftigt, die Stiftung nämlich eines weiblichen Vereins für Armen- und Krankenpflege. Der Zweck desselben ist häufiger, regelmäßiger Besuch der armen Kranken in ihren Wohnungen, eine genauere Beaufsichtigung derselben, als diese der allgemeinen Armenordnung möglich ist, Sorge für Ordnung und Reinlichkeit und alles übrige, wodurch ihnen geistig und leiblich aufgeholfen werden mag': Amalie Sieveking, 'Aus einem Briefe von Amalie Sieveking an Minchen Hösch vom. 16.3.1832 über ihre Schule, den Dienst im Cholera-Hospital 1831 und den Entwurf des Vereins', in Heinrich Sieveking, *Der weibliche (Sieveking'sche) Verein*, 75–9, at 78.

⁴¹ Poel, Denkwürdigkeiten aus dem Leben, 209, 215.

gathering marked the first meeting of the Women's Association for the Care of the Sick and the Poor. Sieveking opened with prayer:

Lord, our Saviour, we thank you, that you have guided us together, and united us in a work, that, we hope, will glorify your name! ... Kindle within us the fervour of your love, and make us ready to be instruments of blessing. Yes, allow your kingdom to be advanced by the undertaking for which we have now come together!⁴²

Sieveking next spoke about some of the obstacles she anticipated that they would face: the distress they might feel from seeing the miserable conditions in which some people in Hamburg lived, the mockery of those who thought the women foolish or vainglorious for what they were trying to do, and the frustration of being rebuffed or disrespected by the people whom they were trying to help. Sieveking also stressed that the members of the association ought to be humble and respectful in their interactions with those who had already for many years been providing services to the poor, Hamburg's relief officers (*Armenpfleger*) and the physicians who worked closely with them (*Armenärzte*).

Under the Enlightenment-era reforms introduced in Hamburg in 1788, whose proponents had included Amalie Sieveking's uncle, Georg Heinrich Sieveking, the administration of all the city's poor relief services had been reorganized under the General Foundation for Poor Relief (*allgemeine Armenanstalt*). Supervising these efforts was a board (*Großes Armen-Collegium*) that consisted of church treasurers, state officials and prominent citizens, of whom seventeen functioned as an executive council (*Kleines Armen-Collegium*). This council oversaw the poor relief efforts in five districts (*Haupt-Armenbezirke*). The two superintendents (*Armenvorsteher*) of each district sat on the executive council, along with five members of the city

⁴² 'Herr, unser Heiland, wir danken Dir, dass Du uns, zusammengeführt, zu einem Werke, uns vereinigt hast, davon wir hoffen, daß Dein Namen dadurch verherrlicht werden solle! ... Entflamme in uns die Gluth Deiner Liebe, und bereite uns so zu Werkzeugen des Segens. Ja, laß auch durch dieses Unternehmen, dazu wir jetzt zusammengetreten, Dein Reiche gefördert werden!': Sieveking, 'Anrede an die Mitglieder', 56–7.

⁴³ 'Neue Hamburgische Armen-Ordnung, beliebt durch Rath- und Bürger-Schluß den 18 Februar und 7 Juli 1788', in Johann Arnold Günther, ed., *Vollständige Einrichtungen der neuen Hamburgischen Armen-Anstalt*, 4 parts (Hamburg, 1788), 1: 7–48, at 7–22; Mary Lindemann, *Patriots and Paupers: Hamburg, 1712–1830* (Oxford, 1990), 111–34.

council, and two lay church officers (*Oberalte*). Each of the five districts was further subdivided into twelve quarters (*Armen-Quartiere*) and each quarter was served by three relief officers (*Armenpfleger*). The boundaries of the quarters were drawn so that each encompassed an area with roughly fifty needy families.⁴⁴ Additionally, the five districts were each served by at least one physician and one surgeon to whom the relief officers could refer poor residents for medical care.⁴⁵ Clergy (*Pfarrer*) were permitted to serve neither on the board nor on the council of the General Foundation for Poor Relief; nor might they function as relief officers.⁴⁶ By 1832, the number of relief officers per city quarter had been reduced from three to two, even as a sixth district with eight new city quarters had been added. That year there were twenty-one superintendents, 136 relief officers, twelve physicians, seven surgeons, and thirty-three apothecaries providing care for the poor of Hamburg.⁴⁷

Sieveking's association was in no way intended to supplant the work of the General Foundation for Poor Relief in Hamburg. Sieveking recognized that the latter provided financial and practical assistance on a far greater scale than her association ever could. For example, in 1832, when the average weekly wage of a factory worker was approximately eight Hamburg marks a week, the General Foundation received an income of 299,133 Hamburg marks (215,500 in state funding, plus 83,633 from private donations) and, drawing upon its capital reserves, disbursed 336,872 Hamburg marks in various services to the poor.⁴⁸ Sieveking's was a far smaller operation: the annual reports show that between 1833

⁴⁴ Werner von Melle, *Die Entwicklung des öffentlichen Armenwesens in Hamburg* (Hamburg, 1883), 70.

⁴⁵ 'Des großen Armen-Collegii näher Erläuterung für die Herren Armen-Pfleger, über die Grundsätze und Einrichtungen der neuen Armen-Anstalt, und über die nach Maasgabe der neuen Armen-Ordnung von ihnen zu übernehmenden Geschäfte', in Günther, ed., *Vollständige Einrichtungen*, 4: 1–176, at 82–98.

⁴⁶ Otte, 'Kirchliche Armenpflege', 133.

⁴⁷ Personale der Hamburgischen allgemeinen Armen-Anstalt für das Jahr 1832, mit beygefügter Eintheilung sämmtlicher Armen-Quartiere, und einem topographischen Register', in J. C. Köster, ed., *Hamburgischer Staats-Kalender auf das Schalt-Jahr 1832* (Hamburg, 1832), 81–8.

⁴⁸ Johann Christoph Friedrich Nessmann, 'Ein Beitrag zur Statistik der Löhne und Preise', in *Statistik der Hamburgischen Staats* 8 (1876), 114–18, at 115; Caspar Freyherr von Voght, *Gesammeltes aus der Geschichte der Hamburgischen Armen-Anstalt während ihrer funfzigjährigen Dauer* (Hamburg, 1838), 140.

and 1858 the average annual income of her association was 12,600 Hamburg marks, and the most income it received in any one year was 30,593 Hamburg marks. Rather, Sieveking saw the task of her association as supplementing the aid that the civil authorities were able to provide by focusing on individuals who had been overlooked by the poor relief system but would benefit from personal attention.⁴⁹ Moreover, Sieveking regarded her association's activities as a public, collective expression of its members' Christian faith, one which she likened to the ministrations of the deaconesses in the ancient churches.⁵⁰ As she wrote in the association's first annual report, by befriending people who were sick, who were living in difficult circumstances or who were on their deathbeds, they sought to reconcile to God those whose bitterness and despair had estranged them.⁵¹

Sieveking relied on written recommendations from the city's poor relief officers, district physicians and other individuals whose judgement she trusted when identifying whose who would benefit from a visit.⁵² If a poor person applied directly for assistance, Sieveking would first speak with them. Once convinced that the association could help, she coordinated with the relevant district physician and requested information about the person's living situation and their family's circumstances, provided on a form. Questions included: what support the family was already receiving from the General Foundation, what illnesses the members of the house suffered from, what kind of diet the physician recommended to help them with their illness, and whether they 'belonged to the class of the honourable poor', by which Sieveking meant that they did not abuse alcohol, 'make a living from begging' or live out of wedlock.⁵³ The Women's Association helped both those who were already receiving support from the General Foundation and those who were not. In 1840, the association amended its statutes to limit the eligibility for new cases of assistance to those in which a formerly '[wage-]earning member of the family is seriously ill'.54

⁴⁹ Amalie Sieveking, Bericht über die Leistungen des weiblichen Vereins für Armen-und Krankenpflege (Hamburg, 1833), 7–8.

Sieveking, Dritter Bericht (1835), 35–6; Sieveking, Sechster Bericht (1838), 21.

⁵¹ Sieveking, *Bericht* (1833), 19–20.

⁵³ Sieveking, Zweiter Bericht (1834), 2; Sieveking, Dreizehnter Bericht (1845), 27.

⁵⁴ '[V]or allen übrigen, da in der Regel nur Familien aufgenommen werden, in denen ein erwerbendes Mitglied ernstlich erkrant ist': Sieveking, Achter Bericht (1840), 1.

Once the association had accepted a family for assistance, Sieveking was generally the first member of the society to visit them in their home. Thereafter, according to their level of need, a rota of between three to six women from the association took turns visiting the family twice weekly, weekly or twice monthly. There were two reasons for this policy. Sieveking believed that the association could better evaluate how best to address the family's needs by having multiple perspectives on their situation. Additionally, she hoped that each member of the society would become more adept at assessing how to help the poor by visiting multiple families. Sieveking hoped that through receiving these visits, the family would be encouraged that there were people who cared about their welfare and who were working to help them obtain food, other necessities that they lacked and employment. In becoming a member of the association, the women visitors also promised to foster the Christian faith of those whom they visited, by engaging them in spiritual discussion and encouraging them to read the Bible and edifying Christian books, attend church worship services and find enjoyment in taking holy communion.55

After each visit, the members of the association were required to write a report, again using a form designed by Sieveking. These reports, submitted to and collated by her, served as the basis for discussions at the association's weekly meetings. These were held on Wednesday afternoons in a room in the Hamburg government administration building (*Stadthaus*) that had been procured for them by senator Martin Hieronymus Hudtwalcker, who sat on the

⁵⁵ Sieveking, Zweiter Bericht (1834), 3; Sieveking, Neunter Bericht (1841), 47–81. Regarding the association's efforts to encourage those whom they visited to read the Bible and Christian literature, historians estimate that the literacy rate in the German Confederation in the 1840s was approximately 80 to 85 per cent; according to Prussian Army statistics, 91 per cent of the men conscripted in 1841 could read and write at a basic level. While Hamburg city officials did not include statistics on literacy rates in their contemporary reports, 304 church-affiliated, state-sponsored and private schools served an urban population of 209,823 in 1848, while only 180 schools operated in 1846 in Berlin, where the population was 389,308: Thomas Nipperdey, 'Mass Education and Modernization: The Case of Germany 1780–1850', TRHS, 5th series 27 (1977), 155–72, at 161; Peter Flora, Indikatoren der Modernisierung: Ein historisches Datenhandbuch (Wiesbaden, 1975), 67; 'Zahl und Gattung der Unterrichtsanstalten', in Statistik des Hamburgischen Staats (Hamburg, 1872), 20–4, at 23; 'Statistische Uebersicht des öffentlichen Unterrichts im preußischen Staate im Jahre 1816 und in Jahre 1846', Mittheilungen des statistischen Bureau's in Berlin 1 (1849), 33–51.

executive council of the General Foundation for Poor Relief.⁵⁶ Using the money that it received from its donors, and gifts in kind from butchers, bakers, grocers and other benevolent people, the association distributed the necessities of life to those whom they visited. For example, according to its accounts for 1835, the association administered weekly donations of meat and bread, provided vouchers for peat fuel for home heating, and paid for other foodstuffs, clothing, clean bedding for the families of tuberculosis patients, medicines, transportation to the doctor and children's school fees. Inspired by the society, other women in Hamburg also began to invite the families whom the society visited for weekly meals in their homes. Additionally, each member received two Hamburg schillings per family visit, per week, that she could use at her discretion to purchase items for the family.⁵⁷ Sieveking determined that any greater expenditure of the association's funds had to be discussed as a group. All the association's annual reports record such expenditure and disbursements of food and other needed items.

Most of the association's funds were devoted to creating opportunities for employment. In its second annual report, Sieveking argued forcefully that the saying 'one only has to want to work, in order to find work in Hamburg' was simply not true.⁵⁸ Sieveking had seen first-hand evidence during her visits that some people were unemployed not because of any character fault, but because they were overburdened by their caring duties for sick or disabled family members. Others experienced financial difficulties when their wares did not sell at the expected time or for the desired price, while still others simply had genuine difficulties finding suitable employment. Like many from her class background, Sieveking believed that the poor could improve their living conditions by adopting 'the virtues of middleclass life: industriousness, good housekeeping, order, cleanliness, faithfulness and integrity'. 59 However, Sieveking also had compassion for the apparent absence of these qualities in those whom the association visited, and she believed that they could be nurtured by providing employment opportunities.

⁵⁶ Sieveking, *Bericht* (1833), 4–5

⁵⁷ In Hamburg, sixteen schillings were equivalent to one mark.

^{58 &#}x27;Wer in Hamburg nur arbeiten will, der kann auch Arbeit finden': Sieveking, *Zweiter Bericht* (1834), 16–17.

⁵⁹ '[D]ie Tugenden des bürgerlichen Lebens: Betriebsamkeit, gutes Haushalten, Ordnung, Reinlichkeit, Treue und Wahrhaftigkeit': Sieveking, *Fünfter Bericht* (1837), 17.

In accordance with this conviction, from 1833 to 1858, between 49 per cent and 74 per cent of the association's annual expenditure was dedicated to paying the wages of poor men and women employed to undertake a variety of types of work. For example, the association hired some of its clients to do the laundry of other families who were too sick to do it themselves; they paid others to nurse sick people or to clean their homes while they convalesced. Among those the association engaged were carpenters, metalworkers, potters, shoemakers and tailors, who were supported to ply their trades for the benefit of others for whom the association was caring. The association also employed people to process and spin silk, flax and wool, to knit garments or to make feather beds or cushions and seagrass mattresses.⁶⁰ Some of these products were intended for commercial sale, but most, particularly shoes, were produced for the families whom the association visited. Sieveking believed that not only having work, but having the security of regular guaranteed wages formed an integral part of a person's health and well-being.61

In 1837, the Women's Association received a large donation of 10,300 Hamburg marks, from an anonymous man whom Sieveking described as 'a ninety-year-old foreign Christian philanthropist'.62 This enabled the association to expand the scope of its activities and to provide accommodation to families in need of housing. Using these funds, and land donated by the government, the association built a complex of nine simple flats of three and four rooms each; the first families were welcomed on 15 November 1840, paying below market-rate rents of between 30 and 36 Hamburg marks per year. Known as the Amalie Home (Amalienstift), the building was equipped with shared facilities for cooking, laundry and storage, and a common room in which residents could gather for morning and evening readings from the Bible and Johann Arndt's devotional work, True Christianity. 63 On the first floor were two larger and two smaller rooms, out of which two physicians in partnership with the association, Otto Moraht and Adalbert

⁶⁰ Sieveking, Dritter Bericht (1835), 14; Sieveking, Fünfundzwanzigster Bericht (1857), 10; Sieveking, Siebzehnter Bericht (1849), 10.

⁶¹ Sieveking, Neunter Bericht (1841), 19.

 ⁽E] inem jetzt schon 90jährigen auswärtigen christlichen Menschenfreunde': ibid. 25.
 Ibid. 22–45.

Rambach, operated a children's hospital.⁶⁴ Starting with this building, the association acquired other proprieties, and by 1901 it was operating five homes that provided accommodation for a total of 105 families.⁶⁵

Conclusion

From one perspective, the achievements of the Women's Association were modest. According to the statistics included in the twenty-six annual reports that Sieveking wrote before her death in April 1859, the members and income of the association grew from 20 women and 1,322 Hamburg marks in 1833, to 61 and 7,827 in 1843, to 80 and 12,852 in 1853. Altogether, between May 1832 and May 1858, a total of 193 different women joined the association and visited a total of 1,192 impoverished families in Hamburg. During the nearly three decades that Sieveking led the organization, it addressed the physical needs of several thousand vulnerable people in Hamburg and attempted to encourage them in the Christian life of faith. This was a small proportion of the needy poor in Hamburg in these years. However, the association's broader historical significance lies in the fact that it demonstrated for the first time that Protestant women could organize and operate an effective public ministry in German society.

On 25 October 1841 Sieveking discussed her inseparable concerns for the welfare of the poor, the evangelization of Germany and the social agency of women, when, at the invitation of Georg Treviranus, the pastor of a Reformed congregation in Bremen, she spoke to three hundred men and women gathered in a public hall. After recounting how Jesus's exhortation in Matthew 25 that Christians should care for the vulnerable members of society had motivated her to establish her association, Sieveking elaborated on what she hoped her association would do for women in German society, particularly those who came from the burgeoning middle class:

I had two things in mind with the idea that I was seeking to bring to life. I certainly hoped it would be a blessing to the poor and those in

⁶⁴ Otto Moraht and Adalbert Rambach, 'Die Krankensäle im Amalienstifte', in Sieveking, *Zehnter Bericht*, (1842) 93–6.

⁶⁵ Theodor Schäfer, 'Stifte und Heime', in Daheim-Schriftleitung, ed., *Daheim-Kalender für das Deutsche Reich auf das Gemeinjahr 1901* (Leipzig, 1901), 241–63, at 255.

need, however, my attention was not directed towards that alone. At least as important to me was the blessing that I hoped it would bring to those of my fellow sisters who would join me in such words of love. The higher interests of my sex lay close to my heart ...⁶⁶

Sieveking lamented the attitudes that disrespected and disregarded widows and older women who did not have husbands or children as being unable to make a useful contribution to society. At the same time, she criticized the amount of time that young unmarried women were encouraged to dedicate to the 'fineries and vanities' of embroidery, dressmaking and dances. Empathizing with these young women from middle- and upper-class backgrounds, Sieveking considered it unavoidable that 'feelings of emptiness so often take hold of them, the vague yearning, the longing to get out of their circumstances'. 67 In response to these and other limitations that society had placed on women, it had been her goal to create alternative opportunities for women to exercise leadership and undertake meaningful responsibilities in public life through Christian service: 'How to unite all this dormant strength in common work for the Kingdom of God, that was the task I set myself, the solution to which I began to deliberate, as soon as I left the cholera hospital.'68

Sieveking's association met with a positive reception across northern and western Europe largely due to the wide readership of her detailed, published annual reports. In addition to financial information on the association's income and expenditures, these included lengthy essays on practical, social, political and theological topics related to their work. Among the readers of Sieveking's reports were Queen Caroline Amalie of Denmark and Queen Elisabeth of Prussia, who corresponded with her and later received her when

⁶⁶ 'Bei der Idee, die ich jetzt ins Leben zu rufen suchte, schwebte ein Zweifaches mir vor. Wohl hoffte ich davon einen Zeugen für die Armen und Notleidenden; aber nicht darauf allein hatte ich mein Augenmerk gerichtet; wenigstens eben so wichtig war mir der Segen, den ich mir davon für diejenigen meiner Mitschwestern versprach, die sich zu solchem Liebesworte mit mir verbinden würden. Die höheren Interessen meines Geschlechts lagen mir am Herzen': Amalie Sieveking, 'Vortrag von A. W. Sieveking gehalten am 25. October 1841 im Saale der Seefahrt in Bremen', in Sieveking, *Zehnter Bericht* (1842), 69–93, at 73.

⁶⁷ '[D]aher das Gefühl der Leere, das sich ihrer so oft bemächtigt, das unbestimmte Sehnen, das Hinausverlangen aus ihren Verhältnissen': ibid. 75.

⁶⁸ 'Alle diese brachliegenden Kräfte zu einem gemeinsamen Wirken für das Reich Gottes zu vereinigen, das war die Aufgabe, die ich mir gestellt, und auf deren Lösung ich Bedacht nahm, sobald ich das Cholera-Hospital verlassen': ibid.

she visited Copenhagen in 1843 and Berlin in 1849.⁶⁹ However, her initiative inspired many other women, and also some men. By 1842, other women's religious voluntary societies modelled on Sieveking's had been formed in twenty-six cities and towns across Europe, including Bern, Bonn, Bremen, Danzig, Frankfurt-am-Main, Hannover, London, Paris, Potsdam, Rotterdam, Stuttgart, Tallinn and Zürich.⁷⁰ Sieveking's pioneering work in Hamburg also encouraged the growth of the modern German Protestant deaconess movement, established in October 1836 when Theodor and Friederike (née Münster) Fliedner opened a hospital and deaconess-training institute (Diakonissen Bildungs-Anstalt) in Kaiserswerth. After Friederike Fliedner died in childbirth, Theodor Fliedner married Caroline Bertheau, a former pupil of Sieveking's. By 1878, deaconess institutes founded on the model of Kaiserswerth had been established in another twenty-seven cities in the German empire and twenty cities in Britain, Europe and the United States. In aggregate, these institutes had trained 3,908 deaconesses, who worked in 1,095 locations, including asylums, hospices, hospitals, orphanages, prisons and schools.⁷¹ However, unlike Sieveking's association, the institutes that followed the model of Kaiserswerth did not permit married women to serve as deaconesses.

Sieveking continued to be an influential figure among German Protestant women long after her death in 1859. Emma Poel, to whom Sieveking had entrusted her personal papers, published a biography in 1860, which was quickly translated into English, Danish, Dutch and French. Among those in the twentieth century to be inspired by Sieveking was Eva Hoffman-Aleith. After receiving her doctorate in church history from the University of Berlin in 1937, Hoffmann-Aleith later functioned as the emergency pastor of a Confessing Church congregation in Brandenburg during the Second World War. Hoffmann-Aleith introduced her own biography of Sieveking in 1940 by noting:

⁶⁹ Poel, Denkwürdigkeiten aus dem Leben, 278–9, 310–12.

Johann Hinrich Wichern, 'Vorwort', in Poel, Denkwürdigkeiten aus dem Leben, iii–xii, at vii–viii. Others women's associations were located in Altona, Celle, Göttingen, Jülich, Lübeck, Ratzeburg, Gotha, Osnabrück, Stade, St Gallen, St Georg (a suburb of Hamburg), Weimar and Wernigerode.

⁷¹ Theodor Schäfer, Die Geschichte der weiblichen Diakonie, 2 vols (Hamburg, 1879), 1: 234–7.

Anyone who immerses themselves in the writings of Amalie Sieveking, becomes gripped by the words of this woman of great character. Here one finds, the rare integration of person and work, Protestant faith and conscientious deeds. What she has to say to German girls and German women about true womanhood, which unites in a harmonious whole, empathy, clarity of understanding and resoluteness of character, remains of everlasting importance.⁷²

Arguably the greatest testimony to Sieveking's legacy is that in 2021, the association she founded over 189 years ago continues to assist vulnerable people in Hamburg.⁷³

While Sieveking has long been admired for her Christian social conscience, the sources examined in this article illustrate how her association's achievements rested not only on her ability to articulate a compelling theological vision for their work, but also on her skills as organizer and administrator. In addition to building rapport with those on whose behalf she organised aid for over twenty-five years, Sieveking's public ministry required her to be able continually to inspire other women to join her, to evaluate many applications for assistance, to assess numerous reports of her members' visits to clients, to oversee and coordinate the different committees of her association, to make decisions about the association's finances, to manage relationships with government officials and those who contributed funds and needed items to her association, and to prepare yearly reports on the association's activities to give account to donors and publicize the work to a wide readership in Hamburg and beyond. In all these ways, Sieveking worked to rouse the 'dormant strength' of Christian women and create new possibilities for their participation in German society.

⁷² 'Jeder, der sich in die Schriften von Amalie Sieveking vertieft, wird innerlich gepackt von den Worten dieser charaktervollen Frau. Hier decken sich, wie selten, Person und Werk, evangelischer Glaube und verantwortungsbewußtes Tun. Von unvergänglicher Bedeutung bleibt, was sie dem deutschen Mädchen und der deutschen Frau über echte Weiblichkeit zu sagen hat, in der sich ein weiches Gefühl, Klarheit des Verstandes und Festigketi des Charakters zu einem harmonischen Ganzen verbinden sollen': Eva Hoffmann-Aleith, Amalie Sieveking. Die Mutter der Armen und Kranken (Göttingen, 1940), 3.

⁷³ Amalie Sieveking-Stiftung, 'Mehr als 185 Jahre Engagement in Hamburg-St. Georg', 9 January 2021, online at: https://www.sieveking-stiftung.de/, accessed 4 August 2021.